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00:00:00  Shot of the Hennings waving from their house as a voice 
sort of introduces theM. 
 
00:00:30  Interview is in Breda, Holland, with a translator. 
 
00:01:00  He is now (Feb. 91) 81 years old. 
 
00:01:30  He was born in Germany. Foster parents by the name of 
Schmidt (ph). 
 
00:02:00  They took him in when he was 8 days old. They were born 
in the province of Pomerantz. 
 
00:02:30  His stepfather had a bakery. Henning was a plumber. 
 
00:03:00  Not interested in music, sports, or anything. (His wife 
says that he liked hiking.) 
 
00:03:30  His parents were Jehovah's Witnesses since 1919, 
 
00:04:00  He started attending J.W. services at age 10. 
 
00:04:30  In 1919, there were about 8,000 Witnesses working. 
 
00:05:00  Q: What kind of conditions prevailed in Germany at that 
time, from what he can remember? 
 
A: (In Dutch) 
 
00:05:30  A: Although he was not involved in political activity, he 
has the impression of a move towards democracy. 
 
00:06:00  At the time 
 
00:06:30  there were about 500 Witnesses in Berlin. 
 
00:07;00  (in Dutch) 
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00:07:30  There was a weekly meeting; they discussed the Watch- 
tower; and there was a travelling preacher. 
 
00:08:00  They also had a smaller meeting during the week. 
 
00:08:30  (He speaks Dutch) 
 
00:09:00  When he finished his course to become a plumber 
 
00:09:30  it was 1929, and he could not earn a living. 
 
00:10:00  (in Dutch) 
 
00:10:30  (in Dutch) 
 
00:11:00  He had a friend, and they talked about going abroad to do 
preaching work. 
 
00:11:30  (in Dutch) 
 
00:12:00  They were the last two able to get a pass to go to 
Holland by way of Switzerland. This was in '33 
 
00:12:30  But when they got to Holland, it seemed that 40 had gone 
out to be full-time preachers. 
 
00:13:00  In Holland 
 
00:14:30  they heard how Hitler came to power, but it was of no 
interest to them. 
 
00:15:00  He left the country in '33 just as Hitler came to power. 
 
00:15:30  They were also approaching the age when they would have 
to serve in the military, which they did both want to do. 
 
00:16:00  (in Dutch) 
 
00:16:30  (in Dutch) 
 
00:17:00  They have been preachers since '33, sometimes working in 
offices, sometimes as travelling preachers. 
 
00:17:30  Q: What happened to his parents who were J.W., in Germany 
in 1933-34? 
 
00:18:00  What happened to his parents in Germany, in 1933-34? 
 
00:18:30  He did write some, but they were afraid to make contact 
and eventually they died, 
 
00:19:00  What did he do when the Germans came into Holland? 
 
00:19:30  (in Dutch) 
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00:20:00 The last meeting was in Utrecht and there were 300. 
 
00:20:30  (in Dutch) 
 
00:21:00  The first thing he did was tear up all his photographs so 
that if he was picked up, they could not ask him to identify 
people. The pieces were thrown in the canals. 
 
00:21:30  (in Dutch) 
 
00:22:00  When the war started there were 300 J.W., but soon there 
were 3,000. All this was done underground. 
 
00:22:30  (in Dutch) 
 
00:23:00 The Society of J.W. had to destroy all their records, sell 
the headquarters, and go underground. 
 
00:23:30  (Discussion of where the HQ was actually located. Some 
small place.) 
 
00:24:00  Did he work closely with the HQ? 
 
00:24:30  (in Dutch, with wife and interpreter) 
 
00:25:00  (in Dutch) 
 
00:25:30  About five people of the office 
 
00:26:00  What was the activity, the purpose? 
 
00:26:30  (in Dutch) 
 
00:27:00  They moved to an empty garage, where they did their work, 
and lived somewhere else. 
 
00:27:30  Preaching, printing of literature, that is what they did. 
 
00:28:00  First contact with the police was in 1943. 
 
Q: What happened? 
 
00:28:30  (in Dutch) 
 
00:29:00  (in Dutch) 
 
00:29:30  (in Dutch)  One of his activities was to print 
 
00:30:00  material. They used the print shop of someone who was not 
a Brother. They were working there during the night 
 
00:30:30  They were printing a brochure called, "The Fifth Column." 
In that brochure they exposed the activities of Hitler, Mussolini 
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and Japan. 
00:31:00 If they had caught them there with that brochure, it was 
a strong accusation against the Axis alliance 
 
          (More in Dutch) 
 
00:31:30  (in Dutch) Then Max was delivering the parts of the 
literature to various addresses in Amsterdam, using the bicycle 
with the basket in front. 
 
00:32:00  The Gestapo was trying to find out in what print shop the 
Watch Tower was being printed. 
 
00:32:30  (in Dutch) 
 
00:33:00  Actually when they found the print shop, they arrested 
the owner, who was not a Witness. 
 
00:33:30  They compelled him to give the names of those involved. 
 
Q: Was he (Henning) then picked up? 
 
00:34:00  His wife was arrested but he was not. 
 
00:34:30  (in Dutch) 
 
00:35:00  (in Dutch - some exchange with his wife.) 
 
00:35:30  The Gestapo was happy with the people they picked up. 
 
00:36:00  One of those picked up was known for getting material out 
internationally and in Germany. 
 
00:36:30  Henning asks if his wife can participate in the 
interview. 
 
00:37:00  This is my wife and she will tell us all about her 
arrest. 
 
00:37:30  Her name is Wilhelmina, Helena Bucher, but she is 
addressed as Nonie (ph)           . She was born in Indonesia in 
1918. 
 
00:38:00  Q: When did you become a J.W.? 
 
A:In 1940, three weeks after the invasion. 
 
00:38:30  They were married in 1940 when Max was working at the 
headquarters. 
 
00:39:00  She was a messenger and made contact with the 
headquarters through Max. 
 
00:39:30  (She speaks in Dutch) 
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00:40:00  Just as Max was delivering in town, she delivered in 
other cities. 
 
Q: How did she deliver? 
 
00:40:30  She just carried things in her hands. 
 
Q: Was she ever caught? 
 
00:41:00  (She replies in Dutch) 
 
00:41:30  She was not arrested until the arrests at the garage, 
where she, Winkler and others happened to be. 
 
00:42:00  Q: Was Max married at that time? 
 
A: No (she says) There was no time. 
 
Q: So what happened when she was arrested? 
 
00:42:30  Winkler was badly beaten because they believed he knew a 
lot about the organization. But she was a recent member, so she was 
not harmed. 
 
00:43:00  But she was out into a cell with three prostitutes. 
 
Q: Was she able to talk to them about why she was there? 
 
00:43:30  At first she did talk to them and they were very nice to 
her. 
 
00:44:00  When there were other arrests, the same thing happened. 
So the Germans decided it wasn't a good idea to mix the Witnesses 
in with other people. 
 
00:44:30  She was held for one year in several prisons. 
 
00:45:00  She was held from October of '41 to the summer of '42. 
 
00:45:30  When she was interrogated 
 
00:46:00  They told her that a little man with black hair had been 
lost in the traffic. 
 
00:46:30  They were chasing me (Max) because they wanted the 
addresses where the literature was hidden. 
 
00:47:00  Hearing this, she had a note smuggled out that Max had to 
be transferred from Amsterdam to the Hague because he was known. 
 
00:47:30  It was her best period, mentally speaking 
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00:48:00  She learned a lot from the Sisters. But the treatment was 
bad. 
 
00:48:30  (She, in Dutch) 
 
00:49:00  The food was not too good - like what they fed the 
animals in the zoo. She became quite sick, vomiting blood. 
 
00:49:30  They thought she had TB and that is why she was set free. 
 
00:50:00  She got the impression that she was set free because the 
professor who had to check her out 
 
00:50:30  wanted to help her and diagnosed her as having TB. 
 
00:51:00 In that year, what was Max doing? 
 
00:51:30  They found another way to do the printing. The problem 
was how to get the original articles. 
 
00:52:00  At the border with Belgium, they had a cafe. 
 
00:52:30  Half the cafe was in Holland, half in Belgium 
 
00:53:00 (in Dutch) 
 
00:53:30 (in Dutch) 
 
00:54:00  He would bring the material in, find out if things were 
alright, and then exit with the literature to be distributed in 
Belgium. 
 
00:54:30  In Belgium, he would get the original articles to be 
published. 
 
00:55:00  The Watch Tower came out twice a month, and from 1940 to 
1945, they did not miss an issue. 
 
00:55:30  So now they organized networks to get the Watch Tower up 
north and further south. 
 
00:56:00 Southern Holland was liberated earlier, so one way or 
another 
 
00:56:30  The paper got out. 
 
00:57:00  For one messenger, Peter         he had two big suitcases 
and transported them by train. 
 
00:57:30  When Winkler was arrested, another person took over the 
organizing. 
 
00:58:00  The Gestapo began checking all the luggage on trains. The 
new organizer was arrested in the headquarters. 
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00:58:30  The one who organized the branches said it was too 
dangerous to do it in this way. He (Max) always laughs at this 
experience. 
 
00:59:00  One of the Witnesses was a high ranking police officer in 
(?) 
 
00:59:30  And this Witness said he would accompany him, with his 
stripes, and saber, and everything. 
 
01:00:00  So they were able to put the suitcases in the overhead 
racks. 
 
01:00:30  He is making fun of the Germans who start to click their 
heels when they see a uniform. 
 
01:01:00  At a particular checkpoint, they ordered him to open his 
suitcase. 
 
01:01:30  His officer said they should take their hands off the 
suitcase, that he had arrested Max, he was his prisoner and the 
other German excused himself. 
 
01:02:00  Max, laughing, says they continued on their way. 
 
01:02:30  In 1043 he was a rested and sent to a camp. 
 
01:03:00 It was in the city of H         where they had more than 
200 
Witnesses and many places to put their literature. 
 
01:03:30  They would hide literature in a place where bikes were 
kept. 
 
01:04;00  One witness, Peter           , was a carpenter, and he as 
excellent at making places to hide things. 
 
01:04:30  Max stands up. 
 
01:05:00  Max wanders around the room illustrating some point. 
 
01:05:30  In the bicycle store room, there was a lamp hanging and 
a thin 
thread - Max interjects further explanation in Dutch. 
 
01:06:00  Further explanation - with gestures 
 
01:06:30  The hiding place was the lamp; when the bulb was removed, 
a thin 
thread hung down, and when the thread was pulled, the hiding place 
was 
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revealed - the ceiling itself. 
 
01:07:00  Half the ceiling moved, the other half remained where it 
was 
because the literature was stacked on it. 
 
01:07:30  So then there had to be some kind of ladder. And he was 
busy 
making all these deliveries. 
 
01:08:00  He was just standing on top of the ladder 
 
01:08:30  And he heard a voice ask him to come down. 
 
01:09:00  While he was taking down the literature, there was one 
thing he 
prayed that they would not find. 
 
01:09:30  Under the literature, there was administrative material 
 
00:00:00 Repeat of above 
 
00:00:30  But under the literature, there was much about 
administration. 
It contained the addresses of people they were contacting. But it 
was in 
code. 
 
00:01:00  They were afraid if they got hold of it, they could 
decipher 
what it was. 
 
00:01:30  He was concerned about a note with all the addresses of 
the 
Witnesses. So he prayed to God that he could 
 
00:02:00  hide it. He moved to the table and was told to get away 
from 
there by the man who was watching him. 
 
00:02:30  He got away from the table, but the man arresting him 
wanted to 
get more literature down, so for a moment his body was above the 
ceiling, 
and he couldn't see down. 
 
00:03:00  And in that split second, he took away the note with the 
addresses. Then he said he had to go to the bathroom. 
 
00:03:30  There, he toke up the note and flushed it down the 
toilet. He 
was so happy. 
 
00:04:00  He wasn't worried about the literature or himself, but 
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just 
about his brothers and sisters. Then he was ARRESTED. 
 
00:04:30  Q: How was he treated? 
 
A: Not that they beat him. But he was interrogated for eight hours. 
But he 
was a very clever man. He answered them from the Bible. 
 
00:05:00  He tried to prove him (the interrogator) wrong on the 
basis of 
the Bible. He tried to find out where he (Max) got all the 
literature 
from. 
 
00:05:30  He gave a name that did not exist. 
 
00:06:00  The police spent a long time looking for him. 
 
00:06:30  Used the example of King David who made a fool of himself 
to 
escape from his enemies, 
 
00:07:00 (in Dutch) 
00:07:30  Then he was transported to Buchenwald. He holds up a 
brochure on 
the history of Buchenwald. 
 
00:08:00  It is called, "From the Hell of Buchenwald" 
 
00:08:30  First he went to a Dutch camp. Where there were 134 
witnesses. 
Then one in charge there 
 
00:09:00  was Jona 
 
00:09:30  So they did a lot of preaching there, and they wrote 
notes on 
little pieces of paper that could be smuggled to so that people 
would know 
what they were doing. 
 
00:10:00  There they met twin brothers who you might also want to 
interview. 
 
00:10:30  They had already received the death penalty, but had not 
been 
executed. 
 
00:11:00  They had been arrested for being in the underground and 
being 
armed. 
 
00:11:30  So everyone had to stand in line and hear that they would 
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not 
see the two again, but first the sentence had to go to Utrecht. 
 
00:12:00  So they said goodby and were put on transportation the 
next 
morning. 
 
00:12:30  Then the person who was taking the lead said that if they 
should 
pray that night, and all 34 did. 
 
00:13:00  So we could strengthen them in their situation. When they 
arrived at the court house, they had to appear. 
 
00:13:30  (in Dutch) 
 
00:14:00  Their conviction had to be read to them, but when the 
time came, 
there were no court papers. 
 
00:14:30  So the judge couldn't announce a conviction and they were 
transferred back. 
 
00:15:00  After the war, when they had the first assembly with 
3,000 
witnesses, it was in the Hague. 
 
00:15:30  He again saw the two brothers, and he had difficulty to 
hold 
back the tears. 
 
00:16:00  They were taking a lead in the organization of the 
Witnesses. 
(Max re-introduces his wife.) 
 
00:16:30  This is an experience that she will tell. 
 
00:17:00  In 1946, this D. Kesten of Sweden, visited the 
headquarters in 
Holland. 
 
00:17:30  At the branch, there were about 20. And he told them the 
story, 
and she can tell it here. As a doctor, he had been serving the 
Queen of 
Holland, Wilhelmina. 
 
00:18:00  When the war started, he was recruited as a doctor and 
also 
served as a physician to Hitler. 
 
00:18:30  His villa was next to the concentration camp where 
Winkler was 
a prisoner. 
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00:19:00  There was also a camp for women, and several of them 
worked 
outside the camp during the day, and returned in the evening. 
 
00:19:30  But in Sweden where he actually lived, his maid was a 
Witness. 
 
00:20:00  So when he left for a trip to Germany, his maid would put 
literature in his suitcase. At the concentration camp, the maids, 
who were 
Witnesses, would unpack. 
 
00:20:30  So the literature would get to the camp. It was 
reprinted, it 
was multiplied. Literature was left outside the camp for other 
Witnesses. 
 
00:21:00  (She speaks in Dutch) 
 
00:21:30  The doctor heard that Hitler had the strange idea to 
deport all 
the Polish people to Holland, and all the Dutch people to Poland. 
 
00:22:00  But he (the doctor had to treat him for stomach problems 
and he 
never worked out the plans). 
 
00:22:30  He later published this in a book. But he told people 
when he 
visited the branch. 
 
00:23:00  the reason he visited brother Winkler was that the first 
Witness-maid had to go somewhere else. 
 
00:23:30  (Wife leaves) He was released in summer, '45 
 
00:24:00  He was released from Buchenwald. Americans liberated the 
camp. 
 
00:24:30  The commander and his wife were also there. Her name was 
Ilse 
Koch. She was very dangerous. 
 
00:25:00  They had to change into uniforms on entering the camp. 
There 
were 40,000 prisoners. There were 120 Witnesses. 
 
00:25:30  (in Dutch) 
 
00:26:00  Many prisoners came from Russia and became J.W. When they 
had to 
stand in line, they preached a lot. 
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00:26:30 That is why there are so many Russians continuing that 
work - all 
of Germany was a concentration camp. After the war, these Russians 
returned and continued their work, still underground. 
 
00:27:00 Some of these prisoners had tatoos all over their bodies, 
like 
beautiful women and so on. And Koch would direct people to give 
them an 
injection 
 
00:27:30  From which they would die. Then she would have the skin 
taken 
off to make lamp shades. 
 
00:28:00  And she would rob them of their belongings. Now the 
Americans 
were approaching and liberation was near. Finally there was the 
freedom 
when the doors opened. 
 
00:28:30  At this point they wanted to execute all the Witnesses, 
so they 
came into the barracks, and the commander asked, "What is going on 
here?" 
 
00:29:00  This was the American general 
 
00:29:30  So the Americans came into the camp just before the 
Witnesses 
were to be executed. So because Hitler had commanded that not one 
of the 
prisoners should survive 
 
00:30:00  By that time, thousands of prisoners had been killed. 
 
00:30:30  This was when the Americans came into the camp and the 
Germans 
were arrested. 
 
00:31:00  So we changed places with the Germans who became 
prisoners. This 
is when the Americans discovered what the commandant's wife had 
done - all 
the lamp shades. 
 
00:31:30  From the camp to a small town called Weimar, was three 
kilometers. He said that they had to 
 
00:32:00  put a table in the middle of the square, and the lamp 
shades put 
on the table. Then he ordered all the soldiers 
 
00:32:30  placed 100 meters apart on the three kilometer route. 
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00:33:00  Then another group of soldiers forced all people to come 
and see 
the things on the table. 
 
00:33:30 So everyone had to see what was behind the facade that was 
Hitler. 
 
00:34:00  They had to walk around the table and were told, "This 
was your 
Fuhrer." 
 
00:34:30  Some people fainted. So it was a good idea to force 
people to 
see what Hitler represented. 
 
00:35:00  What kind of work did he do in Buchenwald? Yes, he had to 
work - 
he laughs (Continues in Dutch) 
 
00:35:30  He was a kapo - looking after a whole group of prisoners. 
He was 
supervising a group of French prisoners, 
 
00:36:00  They were constructing a sewerage drain. 
 
00:36:30  He used his position to give them an easy time. He said 
that he 
would be on the lookout. 
 
00:37:00  When some of the Germans were inspecting, he said that 
now they 
had to work. 
 
00:37:30  He was so angry with the Nazi regime that this was his 
way of 
sabotaging it. The French prisoners always wanted to stay with him. 
 
00:38:00  He became very clever in the course of time. He does not 
regret 
the time he spent in the concentration camp. In fact, he thanks God 
for 
that. 
 
00:38:30  Q: Do you have any photographs of you and your wife after 
the 
concentration camp? They take one down from the wall. 
 
00:39:00  Q: When was the picture taken? 
 
A: 1947. This is their photo when they were engaged. 
 
00:39:00  He has been married for 41 years and he does not regret 
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00:39:30  She joins him on couch, again. Q: Do you have children? 
 
A: No, no children. 
 
00:40:00 Mutual thanks. 

�.END.  
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